

23 June 2023

Camden Council
Development Control
Planning Services
Town Hall
Argyle Street
London
WC1H 8ND

Dear Sir/Madam,

2 Wadham Gardens, London, NW3 3DP Planning Application Reference No. 2023/0544/P Objection on behalf of Mr. & Mrs. Brown (4 Wadham Gardens)

We are instructed on behalf of the freehold owners of no. 4 Wadham Gardens (Mr. & Mrs. Brown and hereafter 'our client') to object to planning application reference no. 2023/0544/P relating to no. 2 Wadham Gardens and for the following proposed development:

"Erection of single storey rear extension, replacement of garage with new side/rear extension, rear roof infill extension and portico window, creation of a car lift to the basement at the front, new portico entrance, removal of roof lantern and three new roof lights proposed, hard and soft landscaping to the front and rear and new bin store".

The application was originally submitted to the Council on 30 January but only registered as being valid on 9 June 2023. Planning permission is now being sought for some additional design interventions to the historical plan form and appearance of the property beyond the substantial new basement excavation originally permitted under application reference no. 2007/6360/P and later amended under application reference no. 2021/4432/P. The amended basement permission was subject to a Section 106 Agreement requiring the applicant to submit a 'detailed basement construction plan' to the Council for approval prior to any such works commencing on site. The Agreement also included a series of regulatory planning obligations all of which are aimed at conferring additional protection on our client's neighbouring property. Notwithstanding this, the applicant has evidently proceeded to commence development without discharging the required provisions of the Section 106 Agreement in advance and so this blatant disregard of planning process (which included the destruction of a number of well-established trees belonging to our client and concerns about the boundary) has been reported to the Council's planning enforcement team.

Our client has several substantive concerns with this current planning application as follows:

 Planning Procedure – The application proposes to install a single car lift to a basement that has not been excavated and cannot be excavated until such time that the applicant has fully discharged the planning obligations contained in the Section 106 Agreement pursuant to planning permission 2021/4432/P.



Hence, the ability to implement this element of the proposed development (if approved) would be dependent on the prior implementation of this preceding planning permission. Accordingly, the Council is fettered in its ability to determine this application until planning permission 2021/4431/P is implemented. Unless that is the case, the scope of this current application cannot simply be confined to the car lift only and planning permission should rightly be sought for the basement needed to accommodate it. The applicant has submitted a basement impact assessment with the application (CGL – October 2022), which might be a direct acknowledgement of this point, but as the current development description assumes the basement has already been formed, which is not the case, and so it will need to be changed.

- 2. Car Lift the application documentation is lacking the necessary details on the precise position, form, and technical specification of the car lift to inform a proper planning assessment. The submitted proposed ground floor plan (2105(02)000) simply shows a generic arrow pointer to an indicative position to the side (north) of the main house entrance without showing the precise dimensions of the car lift and how this would be viewed on the ground in both its raised and lowered positions. By their very nature, car lifts have a utilitarian and industrial appearance which when raised would be readily visible in the streetscene and substantially detract from character and appearance of the Elsworthy Conservation Area. Furthermore, the applicant has failed to demonstrate through the submission of an acceptable noise assessment that the proposed car lift would not result in an unacceptable impact on the living conditions of our client's neighbouring property due to noise and disturbance. As the car lift could theoretically be used at any time throughout the day it is essential that these details are provided now so that a properly informed planning assessment can be undertaken on the material considerations of heritage and amenity impact. The applicant's 'heritage and architectural statement' contains no such assessment, and these are matters which are unable to be deferred to condition. Accordingly, in the absence of such assessments, the proposed development would be contrary Policies A1 (Managing the Impact of Development), A4 (Noise and Vibration) and D2 (Heritage) of the Camden Local Plan 2017 (including related policies of the London Plan).
- 3. Rear Elevation the proposed ground floor rear extensions are substantially larger in scale and form than the original glazed extension approved under application 2007/6360/P. The cumulative impact of also infilling the pitched roof sections to the rear would also result a significant change to the historic rear elevation of the property, which merits more detailed assessment in circumstances where the Elsworthy Road Conservation Area Appraisal acknowledges how the historic pattern of rear elevations in a street are an integral part of the character and appearance of the conservation area and should not be unnecessarily compromised, especially in the case of buildings sharing an outlook into the private amenity space in Wadham Gardens (paragraph 13.20).



The applicant's own assessment appears to rely on the fact that the extensions would not be visible from the street and neighbouring properties. However, this overlooks the need to assess the cumulative impact of these rear elevation interventions on the character and appearance of the conservation area.

Hence, our client Is registering a strong objection to this planning application on the above referenced grounds. Our client understands that the applicant is entitled to redevelop and has no issue with that principle. However, in view of the issues already reported to the Council our client simply wants to ensure that any works are confined to the applicant's property, would not trespass, or interfere with their property and furthermore, would not unacceptably impact on their residential amenity. We trust these comments helpfully inform the Council's continued assessment of this application and we would respectfully reserve the right to add to these comments in the event it is considered necessary to do so. If we can be of any further assistance in the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned.

Yours faithfully,

Tim Waters
Director
For and on behalf of RENEW Planning Limited